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The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 

Town Hall on September 28, 2020.  Those present were Trustees Mr. Jeffrey Markley, Mrs. 
Lorrie Benza, and Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman.  The 
meeting was also broadcast remotely through Zoom.  Mrs. O’Brien presided and called the 
meeting to order at 6:00P.M.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1) and 
Collective Bargaining per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(4). 
   
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. Benza, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their meeting at 6:00 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.   
 

Chief Lou Ann Metz was invited into the executive session at 6:00 P.M. and left at 
6:56 P.M. 
 

The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees and collective bargaining, and reconvened their regular 
meeting at 7:05 P.M. and everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 
 None. 
  
MINUTES APPROVAL 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ September 14, 2020 
regular meeting and September 22, 2020 special meeting as written. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. Vote: Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye. Motion carried. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Lt. Robert Weir presented the police department report for the month of August 
2020.  He reported that there has been an uptick in Walmart thefts.  This is due to the fact 
that Walmart has added a theft protection team, which has led to more arrests.  In addition, 
he mentioned that car thefts are up and reminded residents to lock their cars and remove 
any valuables.  He wanted to thank the residents and businesses of Bainbridge Township 
for their support, including all the meals and cards that the department has received.  The 
complete police report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of August 
2020.  She reported that call volumes are getting back to normal.  EMS billing and payments 
were down this month, but she expects that to bounce back next month. The complete fire 
report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
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ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of August 
2020.  The zoning department collected $3,525.00 in receipts with zero new home starts.  
They have been working on revising the zoning fee schedule and will have something for the 
trustees to review soon.  The complete zoning report is attached to and becomes a 
permanent part of these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Stepped Pay Grade Increase 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the stepped pay grade increase for Firefighter 
David Justus to EMT-P Grade B at $24.49/hour effective October 10, 2020 per the collective 
bargaining agreement and the recommendation of the fire chief.  
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Leave of Absence Request 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the leave of absence request from Firefighter 
Pete Anders for six months effective immediately through March 21, 2021 due to family 
issues per the recommendation of the fire chief.  He may return early from leave if approved 
by the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to also approve Pete Anders stepping down as the EMS 
Coordinator effective immediately per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Appointment of EMS Coordinator 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to appoint Firefighter David Cooley as Interim EMS 
Coordinator with a quarterly stipend of $250.00 effective immediately until a permanent 
coordinator has been selected per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

Fire Bond Refunding 

Mr. Markley made a motion to approve resolution number 09282020-A authorizing 
the debt resolution providing the issuance and sale of bonds in the maximum principal 
amount of $1,900,000 for the purpose of refunding for debt charges savings certain of the 
township’s outstanding fire station improvement bonds which are series 2012 dated 
December 27, 2012.   

 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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POLICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Vacation Payout Request 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve another one-time exception to the Personnel 
Policy Manual to allow township employees to cash out two weeks of vacation and carryover 
one week at the end of 2020 in addition to the options already available per the 
recommendation of the fiscal officer. This is due to the Covid-19 quarantine not allowing for 
vacations earlier in the year.   
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Liquor Permits 
 
 The trustees acknowledged receipt of a letter from the Department of Commerce 
regarding all liquor permits in the township that will expire on December 1, 2020.  Based on 
the recommendation of the police chief, the trustees were in general agreement and had no 
objection to the current list of permit holders in the township. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
319 Grant Paperwork 
 
 The trustees discussed the 319 grant paperwork, and Mrs. O’Brien will be working 
with Mr. Jim Stanek to complete the application process. 
 
Fee Waiver Request – Pilgrim Lake Colony 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the Pilgrim 
Lake Colony for the Bainbridge Town Hall for their annual meeting on November 1, 2020 in 
the amount of $105.00 per the recommendation of the service director.  A building attendant 
fee of $45.00 will be paid.  
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare the following item obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
 

- Story & Clark upright piano 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete piano on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 

PPM Amendment - Telework Policy 

  Mrs. O’Brien will update the policy, and Mrs. Sugarman will send to departments for 
employee review before adopting as part of the Personnel Policy Manual.  The review is part 
of the PPM amendment process. 
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TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Public Hearing for Proposed JEDD 
  

Mr. Markley made a motion to recess this regular meeting at 7:31 P.M. and call to 
order this public hearing to consider the proposed joint economic development district 
contract between Bainbridge Township and the City of Aurora.  
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

Legal notice of this public hearing was published in the News Herald Daily paper on 
August 27, 2020. Additionally, the proposed JEDD has been available for public examination 
and review at the Township Fiscal Office from 8:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. from August 27, 2020 
through today, September 28, 2020. 
 

The Permanent Parcel Numbers of all properties included in the joint economic 
development district and names of owners of these properties, as they appear on the county 
auditor’s current tax list are: 
 
The owner of record of the 22 parcels included in the proposed district is Geauga Lake, LLC.   
 
The permanent parcel numbers of the properties are:    02-125100; 02-126100; 02-323900; 
02-125400; 02-126300; 02-126500; 02-125600; 02-125900; 02-324100; 02-126200; 02-
126600; 02-126700; 02-125800; 02-126000; 02-323800; 02-324000; 02-324300; 02-
125300; 02-420210; 02-126400; 02-125700; 02-323700 
 

Mrs. O’Brien called for comments in favor of the proposed JEDD.  
 
Mr. Markley spoke on behalf pf the board and thanked all involved in the process.  

Mrs. Benza thanked all the attorneys that helped the township. 
 

 Mrs. O’Brien called for comments against the proposed JEDD.  There were none. 
 

 Mrs. O’Brien closed the public hearing at 7:35 P.M. and returned to the 
regular meeting. 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to adopt Resolution 09282020-B the Joint Economic 
Development District Contract between Bainbridge Township and the City of Aurora 
pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 715.72.  

Pursuant to ORC Section 715.72(M)(1) the township chose not to submit this 
Resolution approving the Joint Economic Development District Agreement to the electors of 
the Township as: 
 1. The resolution has been approved by a unanimous vote of the members of the 
board of township trustees. 

2. The creation of the joint economic development district is proposed at the request 
of a majority of the owners of land included within the proposed district. The Petition of 
Geauga Lake, LLC, an Ohio limited liability company, the only property owner in the district, 
is attached as Exhibit A is incorporated herein. 

3. The territory to be included in the proposed joint economic development district is 
zoned in a manner appropriate to the function of the proposed district. The relevant 
Bainbridge Township Zoning Code provisions contained in the hearing file are incorporated 
herein. 

In accordance with ORC Section 715.72(M)(3), the JEDD Agreement shall not be 
effective until thirty-one (31) days after the date of full execution thereof. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. Vote: Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye. Motion carried. 
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Oswald Business Associate Agreement 
 
 This is being tabled while Mrs. O’Brien discusses the hold harmless clause with the 
township attorney. 
 
Proposed 32-hour Work Week Option 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien will be requesting information from the township’s labor attorney before 
any action will be taken.  
 
$250.00 Deductible Discussion 
 

The trustees are interested in frontloading the $250.00 deductible on the medical 
insurance. Currently, Bainbridge Township pays the first $2250.00 and the employee then 
pays the $250.00 deductible. The trustees are proposing that the sequence of payment gets 
changed to the employee pays the first $250.00 then Bainbridge Township pays $2250.00. 
Lt. Robert Weir will share this information again with the Health Care Committee before any 
action is taken. 
 
Halloween 
 
 As it is every year, trick-or-treating will be on October 31, 2020 from 6 – 8 P.M.  The 
trustees ask that participants be smart and check with the Department of Health for 
guidelines.  
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Public Hearing for Zoning Amendment Z-2020-4 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to recess this regular meeting at 8:03 P.M. and call to 
order this public hearing to consider Z-2020-4. This is the second continuation of the public 
hearing. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Public Hearing: Z-2020-4 proposes to amend by rezoning or redistricting properties 
02-262000, 16832 Chillicothe Road by Signature Square of Bainbridge, LLC, and 02-
261900, Chillicothe Road by Signature Square of Bainbridge, LLC.  The present zoning 
classification of property named in the proposed amendment is R-3A Rural Residential 
District.  The proposed zoning classification of property named in the proposed amendment 
is CB Convenience Business District.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien called for comments in support of the amendment. Those who spoke in 
favor were: 

- Mr. and Mrs. Ted and Kelly Otero, Developers 
- Kimm Leininger, Geauga Growth Partnership 
- Emily Stevens, Resident, Laurel Springs 
- Jarred Flynn, Resident, Peppermill Chase 
- Henri Preuss, Resident, Kenston Lakes 

 
Mrs. O’Brien called for comments in opposition of the amendment. There were none. 
 
Mr. Andy Comer of TMS Engineers discussed the traffic impact study with the 

trustees.  He mentioned that he is working closely with ODOT. 
 
Mrs. Karen Endres reminded everyone that if the trustees approve rezoning, the 

applicant will still have to submit an application to the Board of Zoning Appeals to request 
variances for some of the proposed plans that would not conform to zoning.   
 

Mrs. O’Brien closed the public hearing at 8:56 P.M.  The trustees now have twenty 
(20) days to act on the amendment.   A complete transcript of this hearing with be attached 
to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
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FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
Credit Card Policy Update  

Mrs. Sugarman will send to departments for employee review before adopting as 
part of the Personnel Policy Manual.  The review is part of the PPM amendment process. 

PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the purchase orders listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Kolsom Tires – Six Tires for Engine 3177 - $2,854.00 (Fire) 
2. UL, LLC – Ladder Testing - $3,000.00 (Fire) 
3. Direct Construction, Inc. – Flooring Burns-Lindow - $13,979.20 (General) 
4. Lawson Products – Hydraulic Hose Crimping Machine - $3, 477.63 (Roads) 
5. Concord Road Equipment – Truck Repair - $5,193.64 (Roads) 

 
EMERGENCY PO RATIFICATION 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to ratify the purchase order listed below as submitted by 
the Fiscal Officer.  
 

- Pro Acoustics – Audio Equipment – Dining Hall - $4,843.20 (General) 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoices listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Kokosing Materials – Road Materials - $3,509.43 (Roads) 
2. Kokosing Materials – Road Materials - $4,905.45 (Roads) 
3. Amazon Capital Services – TV and Accessories - $7,865.73 (General)  
4. Ronyak Paving – RS-BAI-V-2020 - $422,293.75 (Roads) 

 
BLANKET CERTIFICATE RENEWALS/APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the blanket certificate listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Blanket Certificates  

1. LCRF – Operating Supplies - $30,000.00 
 
Checks Dated September 15, 2020 through September 28, 2020 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices September 15, 2020 through 
September 28, 2020 consisting of warrants #35329 through #35421 in the amount of 
$453,786.17. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
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CORRESPONDENCE 

1. Signed copy of the Go Green Grant Agreement 
2. Windstream Bankruptcy notification 
3. NOPEC – Annual Meeting, November 10 at 10am virtually. Mrs. O’Brien will attend.  
4. Personal bankruptcy case notification 
5. City of Solon – Planning Department meeting September 29th at 7:30pm 
6. Company 119 – Phase completed, looking for feedback 
7. Geauga growth Partnership – Zoom meeting regarding Arborwear 

 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 None. 
 
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
 None. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1). 
  
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. Benza, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their meeting at 9:15 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.   
 

The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees, and reconvened their regular meeting at 10:15 P.M. 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 



Signature Square Z-2020-4 

Public Hearing Continuance – 9-28-2020 
 

 Mr. Markley moved to recess the regular meeting and open the public hearing at 8:03 P.M. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. 
 
Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien stated that this is the third continuation of the public hearing regarding 
Proposed Zoning Amendment Z-2020-4.  She said this is a proposal to redistrict the two properties, 
one at 16832 Chillicothe Road and the other is the adjacent property by Signature Square of 
Bainbridge LLC.  The present zoning classification of the property is R-3A (Rural Residential) 
and the proposed classification for the property named in the proposed amendment is CB  
(Convenience Business District). 
 
 Mr. Ted Otero, Mrs. Kelly Otero and Mr. Jaredd Flynn were present to represent this 
zoning amendment. 
 
 Mr. Otero stated that he wanted to recap since they have been here before.  He said he 
wanted to take this time to thank the board for inviting them back and how open you have been 
and how honest you have been throughout this entire process.  He said he knows that politics is 
not easy so he thanks you (Board of Trustees) for your service and your commitment to this 
community.  He said he just wanted to touch on the fact that he knows up until this point, currently 
the lots that we are talking about are vacant, the houses have been torn down or have been burnt 
down because of disrepair.  He said the lots today are an eyesore to that intersection and he didn’t 
make them that way, they are in the same condition that they were when he purchased the lots.  He 
said the Bainbridge Land Use Plan indicates that these lots are good potential for future 
commercial development.   He said the 208 Water Management Plan indicates that these properties 
are good for future consideration for water and sewer extension and he thinks we all know that.  
He said they have a very thorough traffic study that shows that this development doesn’t add to 
the traffic situation but improves the current traffic congestion and we have Mr. Andy Comer from 
TMS to answer any questions that you may have.  He said they have achieved unanimous 
recommendations for approval for the rezoning from the Geauga Planning Commission as well as 
the Bainbridge Zoning Commission.  He said they have the support of the Geauga Growth 
Partnership that stated their support in a letter to the township, also you have seen many emails 
coming your  way in support and he is so amazed about so much support we have in the community 
for this amazing project and lastly and most importantly, the deed restrictions that run with the 
land, agreed by the homeowners of Dalebrook Estates allows for the commercial development of 
these properties and will always allow for the commercial development of these properties.  He 
said they are not some big entity coming in and looking to develop these properties, we are one of 
you, we are your neighbor, we sit in the pews with people in church and on any given weekend 
you will find us shopping at Heinen’s, CVS or a local restaurant or at a Kenston Football game.  



He said they want to liven this community up and help it reach its full potential, we are not different 
than you, we are one of you, we are successful entrepreneurs within this community.  He said they 
are one of the small businesses that this country has been built on and still makes it so successful 
today.  He said this is something that should be celebrated and encouraged.  He said he is a builder, 
it is what he does, he is a doer, he is a visionary, he sees something that is broken, under disrepair 
and he sees how to make it new and vibrant.  He said the visionary on how this community is 
counting and this country to move forward in a well thought out and functional plan and he feels 
that is what they put together.  He said he is sure back in the day when it was proposed that 
McDonald’s was going to come to Bainbridge many fought that opposition, how could you bring 
fast food to Bainbridge but he asks you how many grandparents take their kids to breakfast and sit 
and have coffee, how many senior citizens, entrepreneurs sit and gather during the week, how 
many families stop off and pick up a quick meal to put on the table before practices, recitals and 
family outings and how many countless high school students have worked there for their first job 
to get responsibility to save for college or car.  He said he is sure that there was opposition to CVS 
when it came to town or when Dunkin Donuts came to town, but how many of the local community 
benefit from taking their kids to the Minute Clinic for a quick prescription when they are sick or 
how many times do our residents stop at Dunkin Donuts for a quick coffee on the way to work.  
He said he would argue that some of the same people that will argue against this project frequent 
these establishments.  He said he is sure that some of the community would be happy if Bainbridge 
remained in the past, like a black and white picture show these past picture shows that E. 
Washington and even Dalebrook used to be farmland.  He said change happens and we all need to 
be good stewards and change responsibly but to fight change simply to fight change is not helpful 
to Bainbridge, our county or the country.  He said they have put together a vision for these 
properties that is simply fantastic, we have been determined and unwavering in our efforts from 
day one and they have achieved approval from all of the surrounding stakeholders which include 
Dalebrook Estates, Key Bank, Dunkin Donuts to allow  commercial development and to allow the 
adjoining easements of the commercial properties so he asks you, what more can they do.  He said 
no one can predict the future but today he is certain that a good partner stands in front of you that 
is determined and focused to bring something amazing to Bainbridge, he doesn’t think we should 
let this opportunity pass us by, he knows that there are risks but nothing great in life has ever been 
achieved without some measure of risk so he encourages you (Board of Trustees) to make the right 
choice for the majority of the Bainbridge residents and the surrounding communities, this is the  
best possible outcome for these lots and the best use of this land with the best possible plan, if not 
now then when.  He said he wants to stand someday at the grand opening of this development 
shoulder to shoulder with you and say we did a great job and we brought something great to 
Bainbridge.  He said he wants to thank you for your consideration and your due diligence and 
deliberation. 
 
 
 
 
 



 Mr. Markley said he doesn’t know if there are any comments at this point but we still want 
to have a discussion.  He said they have had a lot of conversations, and this has been going on for 
2-1/2 years now, somewhere along there, when you started with a little informal presentation thing, 
what do you think and we kind of gave direction at that point, you took that route and a year plus 
later managed to get a lot done associated with that.  He said there is the perception out there that 
this was a pre-approved project, that this already had at least one trustee’s blessing on it before 
any  measure of planning or obligation took place which couldn’t be further from the truth.  He 
said they had a fantastic meeting with the Dalebrook Homeowners’ Association, we met for two 
hours or it took two hours to talk about all of their concerns and shared their innermost issues with 
the project and yes we did that in executive session, we did that in a way that allowed them to talk 
about any aspect of concern that they had, it also tied specifically to whether they also wanted to 
have sewer and water brought to their community because they had once requested that and he felt 
that was something that was worth bringing up to them, is this something you guys want in your 
neighborhood as well.  He said he thinks it was a resounding no to that, he thinks, so we got that 
question asked and answered and he thinks that was helpful.  He said there was a perception that 
the process we are going through, executive sessions with you folks, under the auspices of 
economic development and with the Dalebrook Association was somehow to avoid public 
scrutiny, again, it couldn’t be further from the truth, we tried to include everyone and actually 
reached out to Dalebrook in order to hear their concerns and we got a big thank you letter from 
them saying thanks for listening to them and taking the time and answering all of their questions.  
He said there were two public hearings in the Zoning Commission meetings, it was very public 
and there was an opportunity for any comments and individuals had a chance to speak, they had 
the opportunity at one public hearing to talk about that and we had more people that had a chance 
to speak, he felt like they (Board of Trustees) heard loud and clear the concerns of Dalebrook and 
while there may be one or two that were left in that room still maybe unhappy with the possibility 
that this could materialize, we had no point in time promised them anything at that meeting and 
said that our concerns seem to be very similar if not identical to their concerns and then we would 
do our job to memorialize those concerns, get those identified and somehow materially corrected 
in whatever document you (Mr. and Mrs. Otero) are willing to put forward and you volunteered to 
put forward the deed restrictions to do that and while we have asked for assistance legally to 
address that we still have a little bit of work to do.   He said you asked us to bullet point a list of 
those concerns together which we will do, we needed to speak first with Dalebrook and make sure 
that our concerns jive with their concerns and we were very pleased to see that they were nearly 
identical and there are a couple of people on right now that want to speak at the public comment 
point but he thinks we heard loud and clear what the concerns were and he thinks, if they are 
missing the mark at this meeting, he is sure they can let us know that but tonight’s opportunity for 
a public hearing is to hear again, one more time, any different or new issues or again this proposal, 
then the trustees can decide to close the hearing or continue it again.  He said he thinks he has 
heard enough, he doesn’t think  there is anymore reason to take other comments and again despite 
some concerns out there that we are doing behind closed doors, he thinks they (Dalebrook Estates) 
believe that we have been as up front from the very beginning, up front, honest and open about 
this in several different forms.  He said you have been patient, the Dalebrook folks have been 
patient and he has no further concerns with respect to needing more information from the 



constituents, our residents.  He said he thinks we are going to need to memorialize and make sure 
that we have got these things locked down because as you said the project is a fantastic plan and 
he thinks the way it was presented architecturally and conceptually on the traffic, or the access 
management component it could very well solve a good number of problems and really set a 
fantastic tone for that corner which hopefully across the street might see the same the thing. 
 
 Mrs. Benza said she is picking up a little bit on what Mr. Markley said about the 
transparency.  She said one of the concerns that we heard was that there may have been a lack of 
notice to the Dalebrook Estates residents, whether it was at the Zoning Commission public hearing 
stage or ours and we took the time and went through what the Ohio Revised Code requires and 
explained how it is that we had complied with the rules and shared, those who got the notice got it 
consistent with what the code required and she thinks there was an understanding of that, at least 
she hopes so and she agrees with Mr. Markley, it was a very open and very honest and really 
terrific meeting.  She said they convened the first part of this public hearing a month ago and if 
you have not looked they actually had their  zoning administrative assistant that transcribes our 
Zoning Commission and Board of Zoning Appeals meetings and a lot of  times it is necessary for 
an administrative appeal so it can serve as a transcript, we actually attached to the minutes from 
that evening pretty much a verbiage synopsis and that is something that she also shared with the 
residents who were present from Dalebrook last week and they can look at it and again it goes to 
this point that Mr. Markley has talked about, there has been a lot of discussion, a lot of 
transparency.  She said we have tried to be open and honest, we  know that there are still some 
points that we did promise you that we would get some augmented bullet point items and we do 
need to do that but she would like to thank you (Mr. and Mrs. Otero) for all of the information that 
you have been so willing to share back with us, you appreciate that our residents and we have 
concerns and you have been willing to work with us and you have been patient in doing that.  She 
said she knows there are still a couple of outstanding questions that need to be addressed and you 
are willing to work on them and she thanks you for that, we have to decide after we hear the public 
comments tonight, our next step, but she thinks so far the process has been absolutely wonderful 
and she really appreciates the opportunity to have been participating in it. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien asked if there are any public comments in support. 
 
 Ms. Kimm Leininger stated that she wants to jump in, she did send a letter to all three 
trustees last week, she is with the Geauga Growth Partnership and she just wanted to encourage 
you to really think about this because she thinks in today’s day and age this is a great opportunity 
for maximizing the tax revenue for Bainbridge, for the schools and now that we’ve got people 
working from home she thinks work is going to look a lot different as we go forward and she thinks 
you all realize that as well and this would really be a nice opportunity to provide something more 
for the Bainbridge Township community but also she thinks Bainbridge Township could be a go 
to place, a real destination opportunity for individuals to visit so they fully support this and she 
had some additional things in her letter but she thinks to her it is an opportunity to really maximize 
that tax revenue for the township and the schools, thank you. 
 



 Mrs. O’Brien asked if there is anyone else. 
 
 Ms. Emily Stephens of 8155 Carrington Place, said she has been a resident of Bainbridge 
for 14 years and before they moved to Bainbridge they lived in Lyndhurst and it was her dream to 
live in this community where there was just beautiful, pure, hilly, scenic and it remains so today 
and a day doesn’t go by that she is not grateful for living here, she has three children in school  
they just love it here and she is one of the 26,000  cars that drive through that intersection numerous 
times and when she drives by that corner she winces, it is an eyesore and she is an artist, she owns 
a very small business in Bainbridge and she was kind of hoping that maybe some day she could 
even rent a space there, maybe, maybe not, we will see but when she saw the flyover she just fell 
in love with it, she shared it with her daughter and all of her friends and they asked when is this 
going to happen, there is a meeting tonight if you want to come and her daughter really wanted to 
come.  She said she really thinks this will complete the puzzle there and she thinks it will be a fine 
addition to the community that she will continue to love and support and the tax revenue would be 
nice too and it will clean things up.  She said she has been following Otero homes for a while.  She 
thanked the board. 
 
 Mr. Jaredd Flynn of 8566 Peppermill Run stated that as the attorney for Signature Square 
and he is also a resident of Bainbridge and to first summarize what Mr. Otero said and what others 
have said if you look at our zoning application, on its face, it checks all of the boxes for these 
properties which are being consolidated and should be rezoned to commercial.  He said through 
this entire process a process he thinks has been open and honest as you can possibly have, they 
went to Dalebrook, they went everyone in the community, all of the stakeholders and told them 
what we were doing before we came to the trustees and public hearing after public hearing after 
public hearing etc. and throughout that entire process we have shown that these properties aren’t 
suitable for residential use and at not one of those meetings not one conversation, not one has 
anybody said to keep those properties residential, it is just not economically viable, there is no 
interest to keep those residential so the question becomes what is right so Mr. Otero put together 
this amazing plan and got him involved but he is also a resident of Bainbridge and it took ten 
seconds to realize how great this could be for the community and not just being an attorney and 
not just being his attorney but realizing like Ms. Stephens has indicated, that is an eyesore at that 
corner it is missing something and this community is also missing some of these things that 
Chagrin has, South Russell has and others and you have Mr. Otero’s vision and Mrs. Otero’s vision 
was to bring some of that home and as a resident of this community that gets him excited, he wants 
to see something with that and everyone we have talked to in the community feels the same way 
so he knows there are some people that misunderstood some words that were said about lawsuits 
and everything else, he thinks we explained why those things were said.  He said Mr. Otero is a 
good steward of this community and he is as well and if everyone who sent letters in and he knows 
he has been copied on some of those emails he thinks you should take those things into 
consideration and say this is right and this is the right time and he thinks if you look at that you 
are going to realize everything we put together in that zoning application is the reason and the 
basis and we have said voluntarily to make everyone feel even better about the situation by filing 
deed restrictions, we have the HOA deed restrictions so all of the heavy lifting has been done so 



the zoning application, the request for rezoning, that is all you need, everything in there points to 
yes this is the right thing for this property.  He said the Planning Commission didn’t think about 
deed restrictions, if you look at Linda Crombie’s summary it checks all the same boxes of why 
this is the right and Mr. Otero summarized that in the very beginning as to why this property should 
be rezoned and Linda Crombie, in her report to the Zoning Commission highlighted the land use 
plan, vacant property, the HOA issue, the land immediately to the north being commercial and 
right across the street to the east beyond the intersection so he asks the trustees to look at that 
zoning application, that is all you need and look at and he thinks it will point to yes this is the right 
development at the right time and this property should be rezoned. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien thanked Mr. Flynn and asked for comments not in support of this amendment. 
 
 Mr. Markley said he wants to address Mr. Flynn’s thoughts and the reason not to rezone it 
commercial would be traffic, that is first and foremost because we are adding another commercial 
business into an intersection that is problematic and it is problematic not for the 26,000 that drive 
through but also for those of Dalebrook that deal with the turn arounds, it does not mean that we 
can’t fix it, the plan seems to address conceptually how to fix that or just make it a little bit better.  
He said his thought process here was the reason on that zoning application that it could be denied 
as a CB, it could be the Wendy’s, it could be that whatever of the allowable businesses there 
because of the traffic and if it was any other application without the amount of work that you guys 
put into it, it may be a far easier decision for him even though across the street it might be CB even 
though the Planning Commission has said that it is appropriate for commercial, even though the 
corridor seems to address that commercial is appropriate, no one is addressing how to deal with 
the traffic concerns that exist there and your plan does that. 
 
 Mr. Otero said there wasn’t one instance that we altered from the original plan that we 
created, that in the original stance we never came to anyone else and said we would put the building 
closer to Dalebrook, why don’t we move it towards the front or maybe we need an exit out to Key 
Bank or some other way, it was always a point between those properties and to come through Key 
Bank and that is why there is such support.  He said in their application the reason he brings this 
up they did include their traffic impact study so he knows one of the big concerns, traffic is always 
the top one and no matter what, any time you have a commercial property or any development you 
are going to add some traffic it is just a matter of the impact so that is why we brought in Mr. Andy 
Comer but from the very beginning we had a traffic impact study done and we provided that to the 
Dalebrook homeowners, we also have a residential appraisal done, had a study on that, which we 
attached to our application so when he says everything is included in that application he believes 
that impact study and recommendation is in there which we included in the Dalebrook study, that 
is all going to get done so that is why when he said the Planning Commission was unanimous, the 
Zoning Commission was unanimous so they will turn it over to Mr. Comer. 
 
 
 



 Mrs. Benza said they did receive the recommendation letter from the county Planning 
Commission to the Zoning Commission and she can’t find the minutes, the last of the minutes they 
have on their website is from November of 2019.  She asked if somebody could see if they can get 
the minutes from the June Planning Commission meeting, she would like to see if there was a 
discussion. 
 
 Mr. Flynn asked if she read the follow-up memorandum to the Zoning Commission 
members when they recommended. 
 
 Mrs. Benza  said they have not seen that. 
 
 Mr. Flynn said he can get a copy of that. 
 
 Mrs. Benza said that would be great, she got the letter, she would just like to see more of 
the report or the minutes where they discussed it at the Planning Commission meeting. 
 
 Mr. Markley said the other aspect of the application, any application looking to that 
rezoning will be the effect on the adjacent property owners, he would want to understand that 
nuance and again he knows you addressed that really well, there has been some commentary about 
it being an eyesore or whatever, it was an eyesore when it was Nash’s and vacant  for so long and 
that was removed, it is now kind of a woody corner that we have plenty of those along Washington 
Street, we have several of those along Rt. 306, it just happens to be the nature of if but his concern 
always has to be how are we going to address those people that live right behind the clanging 
dumpster, the patio music at 11:00 PM., your kids aren’t sleeping because somebody has live 
music going, somebody has got a 5:00 AM dumpster pick up timeframe to dump, so we have to 
be very cognizant of that, that there are people living directly behind this property and again it 
goes back to a plan that is presented well, thought out well and if those things all work, you had 
mentioned checking the boxes, should this be a commercial development, okay because it is 
adjacent to a commercial development sure that might be a legitimate reason but there are these 
other caveats that he has to weigh and you guys have to address that so that is what he wanted to 
put out there and he thinks if it is fair to the Dalebrook Association or this comment, and he will 
give the other folks on line the opportunity to object to what he is saying if incorrectly.  He said 
they don’t know you like the people who sent in emails know you, those folks saw you come in 
and make a presentation and rightly or wrongly perhaps they were concerned about any legal issues 
that might confront them, they brought in their own attorney, they had negotiations with you and 
those went fairly well and you addressed those concerns.   He said they believe that they’ve locked 
in those things with you should you proceed, right, and we are trying to do  the same thing at the 
township level to echo those concerns and make sure we have captured everything.  He said their 
comment and he will say it this way, he asked at the beginning of the meeting or fairly early in the 
meeting how many people in that room were against the project, every hand went up, there were 
17 families represented, there are 49 families in there so his question actually was where are the 
rest of the folks, they couldn’t make it or whatever but that 100% unanimous were not in favor of 
this and he thought that was interesting and by the end of two hour meeting he said if they build it 



the way they are showing it with the access management would there be support, if he builds it 
like that absolutely. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien said and the structure and the architecture. 
 
 Mr. Markley said we heard from the  majority but if you are true to your word and the 
connections are there which so far it appears that that is totally the case, we just have to do this 
from a business standpoint and your testimonials came in glowing of course and so we are just 
there to act as almost that intermediary, if you really do what you say then the plan seems to be 
well received so that is the important piece and he thought that was a huge win coming out of that 
Dalebrook meeting. 
 
 Mr. Otero said that is how they left it with them as well, we were in agreement and again 
those deed restrictions are running with that land. 
 
 Mr. Markley said we just have to protect it as a township. 
 
 Mr. Flynn said they did have two meetings with the homeowners of Dalebrook that chose 
to attend  but he doesn’t know who shows up where and when and the information they are getting 
but clearly we can’t hear every single family but we also met with the committee who makes the 
decisions for Dalebrook and informed them that they had to actually re-register and all of that but 
all those things are part of the process so he thinks when people saw and the presentation was the 
same as the first presentation it eased some of the fears and they understand that there were prior 
attempts to rezone this property, they do understand that and that is why we started with the HOA 
and tried to include them in the entire discussion and he thinks they did, those who wanted to 
participate. 
 
 Mr. Markley said he did speak with ODOT and they are still waiting on a couple of pieces. 
 
 Mrs.  Otero said they are members of this community and their reputation as business 
owners, Otero is on that corner right now, it is next to Dunkin Donuts, their reputation is on the 
line here too and when we say we are going to do something you have no idea how much that 
means to both of us, she can’t tell you just some of the support, she was in tears reading some of 
these, she is just so grateful and she feels so blessed to have that true support of their clients and 
friends, neighbors, it is awesome and she just wanted you guys to know we will do it, we will do 
this right and it is hard to be on this side, we are part of this community, we are going to be next 
to you and we are going to do what we say we are going to do. 
 
 Mr. Markley said sadly not everybody does it. 
 
 
 
 



 Mr. Andy Comer stated that the traffic impact study was prepared based on ODOT’s 
requirements for state highway access management, they control the access to state route 306 
where they are requesting the driveway so we are prepared to incorporate their procedures, we 
have submitted that to ODOT for their review, that study, and they have come back and supplied 
us a list of comments of things they would like to see addressed, there are a few revisions, some 
clarification on a few things and just some things to make us and to make Mr. Otero aware of in 
terms of what they need to submit to ODOT for final approval with the permit process.  He said 
he doesn’t think any of those comments are going to change any of the recommendations from the 
impact study.  He said the key findings of the impact study being that yes there are existing traffic 
issues in that area, development with the access team as it is proposed with the cross access 
between Key with Dunkin Donuts putting in some restrictions with the Dunkin Donuts driveway, 
study the turn lane to the new driveway as well as past the driveway, those things aren’t going to 
change based on that.  He said what that will allow them to do is when they approve that study to 
get that access those things will all have to be performed, the turn lane will have to be put in, the 
final construction documents for the turn lane that will also include the access easements and 
whatnot to make sure that those cross accesses are going in because if they don’t go in that changes 
the results of the study and ODOT would not then issue the permit.  He said they don’t feel like 
that is going to change with revisions, those recommendations are all going to be made and stay 
in there and then ODOT will have with their permit process that those things get done once they 
get turned in.  He said we have seen cases where when things don’t get done ODOT will barricade 
the driveway until they are done so they don’t take issuing their permits and granting access lightly, 
if you try not to perform the turn lanes or even the access internally, they take that very seriously 
because as mentioned earlier a big component of the improvements is the access management, the 
ability to access multiple parcels on the corner without creating extra trips on Washington, on Rt. 
306.  He said in the traffic world having to pull out of one drive and go into another drive into an 
adjacent development is big, an increase in volume increases what we call conflict points and turn 
movements on the main road from the state aspect. 
 
 Mr. Markley said we call it horrible. 
 
 Mr. Comer said we will go ahead and get that done and include it in the final submission 
to ODOT.   He said after they approved the study they will want all of that documentation with the 
plans for the turn lane and make sure it gets constructed appropriately with the appropriate 
materials, appropriate parking and signage and all that is done by the Ohio manual and traffic 
control devices for a  state highway that is consistent with everything  else on the state routes. 
 
 Mr. Markley asked how long you anticipate for your work to conclude getting to ODOT to 
which they can issue the additional permit. 
 
 
 
 



 Mr. Comer said they can’t issue the additional permit until the construction drawings are 
done and then we can’t get the easements, the entities are not going to give an easement on their 
property on residential property, so it is the cart before the horse, it needs to be CB for Key Bank 
and Dunkin Donuts, you were a part of that meeting when Dunkin Donuts said he was not going 
to give an easement onto residential property, he can’t give up his turn lane if he doesn’t know if 
this will be developed. 
 
 Mr. Markley said going back to the ODOT you have to reply to their list of comments. 
 
 Mr. Comer said correct we will list the comments, we are doing that right now, we are 
revising it right now. 
 
 Mr. Markley asked how much time it will take them to do it. 
 
 Mr. Comer said they will probably submit the study within a week or two weeks, they will 
revise the study as well as provide the disposition of their comments so that it speeds up the second 
review, usually the first reviews are long because they have to check the traffic, they have to check 
the calculations, they will provide the disposition of that study, he can’t speak for what the review 
time is.  He said usually the second review is a little bit quicker and at that point they would then 
issue what they call their conditional access permit based on the study. 
 
 Mr. Markley said and it is also part of your access management. 
 
 Mr. Comer said they will conditionally approve the traffic study and say the improvements 
of this study and the findings of the study are conducive to issuing this access based on these 
improvements and then you would submit the drawings for the turn lane and the agreements and 
they would issue the final access permit to go in the file. 
 
 Mr. Markley said in the event that we close the public hearing and not continue it tonight 
then the clock begins on us to make a decision, we have 20 days to make that decision so hence 
the question because if we have a few things left to wrap up we can make a decision between now 
and that 20 day period and that is if again there are any other public comments then he would need 
to see the continuation of the public hearing. 
 
 Mr. Henri Preuss of 17815 Kenston Lake Drive stated that he looked over the things that 
have been presented but if this development is anything like what Mr. Lanza put up, he has a 
service garage that doesn’t look like a service garage and the two buildings that he built further 
down took care of all the background and everything and if this group here does the same thing 
and what they are saying all of the things that they have done he thinks it is going to be an asset to 
our community. 
 
 



 Mrs. O’Brien said we talked about that, he mentions Mr. Lanza and the big thing is those 
mounds, the noise reduction is a concern, obviously the traffic is a concern, securing easements, 
we have said it so many times, she is not going to keep repeating, but hear what your community 
is saying and people will come to you and say this is what was said, this is what will be. 
 
 Mr. Otero said he thinks people are excited about this and he is not quite sure on what can 
change in 20 days other than us doing a few things and getting that material if not mentioning the 
traffic study. 
 
 Mr. Markley said it is the paperwork. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien said correct. 
 
 Mrs. Benza said and also perhaps we had had discussions about some deed restrictions and 
to the extent as far as the township’s input on those, additional bullet points and the refinement on 
some of those. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien said verification on what exactly so we are all on the same page. 
 
 Mrs. Benza said and we owe you that. 
 
 Mr. Markley said we need to make sure that we heard from the others one on one and got 
that opportunity, he couldn’t be more happy on how that meeting went, not because it verified 
something that he thought, he actually heard some harsh truths in there too and concerns and they 
had the ability to address those. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien said and in a respectful manner, very respectful. 
 
 Mrs. Benza said we really appreciated them coming in and sharing their thoughts with us. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien said absolutely. 
 
 Ms. Stephens said she just wanted to add one more thing as you are talking about the 
residents of Dalebrook and she is trying to put herself in their shoes actually growing up in Europe, 
a walking town, we take our children every couple of years and one of the things they like about 
Europe the most is because you can walk everywhere so the residents of Dalebrook are really going 
to benefit from being able to walk to these wonderful businesses, she may even want to buy a 
house there.  She said for the younger residents of Bainbridge, it is going to be so amazing. 
 
 
 
 



 Mrs. O’Brien said good to know.  She thanked everyone for their comments.  She said the 
board is trying to get to everything and everyone has been open, honest and fair and she thinks 
they have all of their information and she is good with closing the hearing and letting the clock 
begin.  She said she is not ready yet to vote up or down on the resolution but she is ready to close 
the hearing. 
 
 Mrs. Benza said there are two other legal things that they need to have done so they are 
still working on that. 
 
 Ms. Karen Endres, Zoning Inspector said she wants to take this opportunity to remind 
people that we discussed the fact that the board will need to approve some aspects of this project 
once it is rezoned and there are some things that will require Board of Zoning Appeals approval, 
she is just trying to remind people all of the way through the process. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien said that is a good point because obviously that site plan isn’t final by any 
means, certain things are going to have to be addressed. 
 
 Mr. Otero said they purposely moved it. 
 
 Ms. Endres said parts of the plan she cannot approve administratively because they don’t 
conform to CB, a multi-tenant  building will have to go the Board of Zoning Appeals. 
 
 Mr. Otero said they will notify all of the stakeholders, it will all be coordinated. 
 
 Mr. Markley said all of the pieces will have to come together. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien said she appreciates Ms. Endres’ comments.  She asked for a motion to close 
the public hearing. 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to close the public hearing at 8:56 P.M. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. 
 
Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


















































